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NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN THAT STARTING AT 8:30 A.M. ON THURSDAY, MAY 3, 2018, THE 
COMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER STANDARDS AND TRAINING WILL HOLD A REGULARLY 
SCHEDULED MEETING AT THE COMMISSION ON PEACE OFFICER STANDARDS AND 
TRAINING, CLASSROOM 2, AT 5587 WA PAI SHONE AVE, CARSON CITY, NEVADA. 
 
The agenda will include the following items.  The Commission, at their discretion, may take items out of 
order, combine two or more agenda items for consideration, and remove an item from the agenda or delay 
discussion relating to an item on the agenda at any time.  A request to have an item on the agenda heard out 
of order shall be made to the Commission’s secretary prior to the commencement of the meeting. Prior to the 
commencement or conclusion of a contested case or a quasi-judicial proceeding that may affect the due 
process rights of an individual the Commission may refuse to consider public comment.  See NRS 233B.126. 

 
I. REGULARLY SCHEDULED MEETING AGENDA ITEMS 

 
1. Call to order 

 
2. Roll call of Commission Members 

 
3. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION. 

   Approval of minutes from the February 22, 2018 regularly scheduled POST Commission Meeting. 
  

4. INFORMATION.  Executive Director’s report. 
a. Training Division   
b. Standards Division   
c. Administration   

 
5. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION.  

The Commission to discuss and take possible action pursuant to NRS 289.510 (1)(a), to elect by a 
majority vote of the members, a new Chairperson for the Commission. 
 

6. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION.  
Request from the Department of Public Safety, for their employee Captain Natasha Koch, for an 
Executive Certificate. 
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7. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION.  
Request from the Department of Public Safety, for their employee Captain Charles Haycox, for an 
Executive Certificate. 
  

8. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION. 
Request from the Carson City Sheriff’s Office for a 6 month extension past the one year 
requirement in order to meet the requirements for certification for the following employees: 
Name     Date of Hire  6 month extension end date 
Deputy Dylan Etchegaray  06/09/2017  12/09/2018 
Deputy Maxwell Macedo  07/07/2017  01/07/2019  
 

9. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION. 
Request from the Department of Motor Vehicles, Compliance Enforcement Division for a 6 month 
extension past the one year requirement in order to meet the requirements for certification for: 
Name     Date of Hire  6 month extension end date 
 Deputy Administrator Karen Neill.  08/14/2017  02/14/2019 
 

10. PUBLIC COMMENTS  
 The Commission may not take action on any matter considered under this item until the matter is 

specifically included on an agenda as an action item.   
 

11. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION. 
 Schedule upcoming Commission Meeting.   
 

12. DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION. 
 Adjournment. 

 
POSTED AT THE FOLLOWING LOCATIONS: 

 
POST Administrative Office, Carson City 

Nevada State Capitol, Carson City 
Blasdel State Building, Carson City 

Nevada State Library and Archives, Carson City 
Grant Sawyer Building, Las Vegas 

Carson City Sheriff’s Office 
White Pine County Sheriff’s Office 
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Electronically Posted pursuant to NRS 241.020(4) 

 
Pursuant to NRS 241.020(2)(c), a copy of supporting materials for the meeting may be obtained by contacting 
POST Standards, at (775) 687-3335, Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training at 5587 Wa Pai 
Shone Avenue, Carson City, Nevada 89701. 
 
NOTE: We are pleased to make reasonable accommodations for members of the public who are disabled 
and wish to attend the meeting.  If special arrangements for the meeting are necessary, please notify the 
Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training at 5587 Wa Pai Shone Avenue, Carson City, Nevada 
89701 or call Scott Johnston at (775) 687-7678, Ext. 3335, no later than 2 working days prior to the meeting. 
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·1· · · · · · · · · · P R O C E E D I N G S

·2· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·(1:03 p.m.)

·3· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, one of the things

·4· ·that we're going to start off with, a notice is hereby

·5· ·given to the starting of -- starting at 1 p.m., this

·6· ·Thursday, February 22, 2018, Commission on Peace

·7· ·Officer Standards and Training will hold a public

·8· ·comment hearing and regularly scheduled meeting at the

·9· ·Casa Blanca Hotel, in Mesquite, Nevada.

10· · · · · · ·I want to mention also, if we could, to give

11· ·thanks to all the people that are here, to remind that

12· ·the public must sign over here on my right, if you

13· ·could put your name down and whatever agency you might

14· ·be with, we'd appreciate that.· Also, if anybody in

15· ·here would like to say anything, this is at the table

16· ·in front of us, and share what your name is and what

17· ·agency you're from, if that does apply.

18· · · · · · ·I want to ask everyone here that hopefully

19· ·you turn off your cell phones.· I would appreciate

20· ·that so it doesn't go off in front of all this.

21· ·Commissioners, make sure that all your names are

22· ·aloud.· Every time you say -- you want to say

23· ·something, be sure to say what your name is so we have

24· ·that for the record.· And don't also forget the mikes

25· ·that we have right next to us can be picked up
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·1· ·anywhere to Scott, to my right over here, so he has to

·2· ·deal with that.· So let's make sure that we're not

·3· ·talking to somebody else while we're in the process of

·4· ·doing this.

·5· · · · · · ·Okay.· So what we want to do right now is

·6· ·we're going to start off with the call to order, which

·7· ·we have done.· But we also want to mention the call of

·8· ·the Commission members, itself.· And to my left, if we

·9· ·could start off with that?

10· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER KETSAA:· James Ketsaa.

11· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER McKINNEY:· Kevin McKinney.

12· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER McGRATH:· John McGrath.

13· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER TANNER:· Troy Tanner.

14· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER REED:· Ben Reed.

15· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER WRIGHT:· James Wright.

16· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Ron Pierini.

17· · · · · · ·MR. JENSEN:· Mike Jensen.

18· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Mike Sherlock.

19· · · · · · ·MR. JOHNSTON:· Scott Johnston.

20· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, thank you.· I want

21· ·to say John McGrath, this is your first day.· I'm glad

22· ·you're here.

23· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER McGRATH:· Thank you.

24· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· And you're with Metro.

25· ·And Gary, unfortunately, he decided to retire, but
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·1· ·he's here and we like to have you here, and that's

·2· ·really great.· So, John, you're taking his spot and I

·3· ·thank you very much for doing that.

·4· · · · · · ·Okay.· What we're going to do right now is

·5· ·we're going to go on further with the public comment

·6· ·hearing and proposed regulations under LCB File

·7· ·R128-17.· The purpose of the hearing is to receive

·8· ·comments from all interested persons regarding the

·9· ·adoption, amendment and repeal of the regulations that

10· ·pertain to Chapter 289 of the Nevada Administrative

11· ·Code.

12· · · · · · ·So we'd like to start off if we could then

13· ·with the topic, and that's under A, under LCB File

14· ·R128-17.· And, Mike, if you could go ahead and start

15· ·with that?

16· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· We're going to have Scott.

17· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Or Scott, I'm sorry.

18· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Mike Sherlock, for the

19· ·record.· The Commission may recall, the last

20· ·legislative session we were tasked with a regulatory

21· ·process and creating a voluntary program for

22· ·dispatcher certification and training.· This, what

23· ·we'll be taking public comment on now, is the version

24· ·of that regulation that went through the regulatory

25· ·process and has come back from LCB.
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·1· · · · · · ·I just wanted to mention that it may be

·2· ·somewhat confusing for the Commission.· If you look at

·3· ·Section 4, LCB also returned it with a Section 5 that

·4· ·replaces Section 4.· Just to try to explain that,

·5· ·under federal law where you have employment licensing

·6· ·functions, there is a requirement to ensure there is

·7· ·not child support arrearages, that kind of thing.· And

·8· ·so this simply reflects that, one, that we are

·9· ·honoring that federal law; and, two, if that federal

10· ·law changes, the requirement to check on child support

11· ·is no longer applicable for this particular

12· ·certificate.· And that's all it is.

13· · · · · · ·One other change that LCB threw in is the

14· ·definition of a basic certificate.· They wanted to

15· ·clarify that, and so to ensure that it's clear, the

16· ·difference between a dispatcher's certificate and a

17· ·basic certificate for a peace officer.· And so that's

18· ·where you see that one little line added onto that

19· ·particular portion of this.· But, again, this was a

20· ·result of the legislature last go-around and our

21· ·requirement to go through the regulatory process.· And

22· ·that's what -- this is the regulation that was

23· ·developed based on that.

24· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· If I could say, Mike, I

25· ·think one of the things that we've done here is the
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·1· ·legislature made this happen.· Is that correct?· It

·2· ·goes to the LCB.· They gave you the whole information

·3· ·of what they felt what the cost was, if there was any

·4· ·issues with it, the best of what I can read from that.

·5· ·We also have over to my right there also is that same

·6· ·information, if you wish to look at that.

·7· · · · · · ·But I'd like to go to the people here in our

·8· ·room.· Is there anybody who would like to make any

·9· ·comments or anything about this whatsoever?· Any

10· ·comments?· Any problems with it?

11· · · · · · ·TIMOTHY SHEA:· I have a question.

12· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Sure.

13· · · · · · ·TIMOTHY SHEA:· Where would this

14· ·training be at, if it were to occur?· How would it be

15· ·administered and how would it be done?

16· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Mike?

17· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Mike Sherlock, for the

18· ·record.· It is completely web based.· We are almost

19· ·done with it.· And it will be all on our platform,

20· ·which is Moodle.· But it's almost completed now and no

21· ·cost.· It'll be, yeah, be through our web site.

22· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· You know, and just in our

23· ·experience with that is that there's a lot of people

24· ·who came to us and asked for this particular item.

25· ·And I think it's a good one, I really do.· But on the
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·1· ·other hand, it's something they can or they don't have

·2· ·to do it.· It's just whatever they want to do to get

·3· ·that certificate as a plus, I think.· Is that pretty

·4· ·fair?· So I think that's what it's all about.

·5· · · · · · ·TIMOTHY SHEA:· I agree.  I

·6· ·encouraged the dispatch center, when I was in the

·7· ·police department, I was asking how are these folks

·8· ·trained, where is this stuff, where are the standards

·9· ·at.· Do we just send them to Metro and hopefully we,

10· ·you know -- so this is -- I think this is wonderful.

11· ·It's great, for someone like me coming in from out of

12· ·the area and saying there don't seem to be any

13· ·standards, just kind of whatever you feel like.

14· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· And I think also if you

15· ·look at this that normally it takes about at least 120

16· ·hours, so it's quite a bit of things that goes with

17· ·that.· So there's a lot of education in there.

18· · · · · · ·TIMOTHY SHEA:· Yeah, at least worth

19· ·relating.

20· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· So asking again, anybody

21· ·else in the room here?· No.· How about any

22· ·commissioners here, anybody have any questions or

23· ·comments they would like to make?

24· · · · · · ·Okay, seeing none, I guess we'll go on to

25· ·the next one.· What do you think?
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·1· · · · · · ·Now we're going to go back to Number II,

·2· ·which is the regularly scheduled meeting.· And the

·3· ·first call of order, I'm going to go through the same,

·4· ·if I could.· Everyone is still in the same position as

·5· ·they were earlier, I don't think we need to say it

·6· ·again.· So why don't we start off with number 3 or do

·7· ·you want me to go through that?

·8· · · · · · ·(Aside.)

·9· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· That's a good point.· You

10· ·know that's why you have an attorney next to you and

11· ·you sit next to him so he can kick me and tell me what

12· ·I'm supposed to be saying, right?· And I appreciate

13· ·that.· I appreciate it very much.

14· · · · · · ·We do not have -- Michele Freeman is not

15· ·here and also Russell Pedersen, he is not here also,

16· ·but everybody else is here.· Thank you.

17· · · · · · ·Okay, number 3 is we're going to go to

18· ·discussion, public comment, and for possible action:

19· ·This is the minutes of the October 16, 2017, regularly

20· ·scheduled POST Commission meeting.· I would think that

21· ·most or all, hopefully, that all of our commissioners

22· ·have read that.· And is there anything that you would

23· ·like to change or if there was any problems with that,

24· ·or if some things that were wrong?· Anybody have

25· ·anything they saw in there that wasn't correct?
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·1· · · · Okay.· Did anybody in the audience have time to

·2· ·look at that?· I don't think so, but I'm just going to

·3· ·ask.

·4· · · · · · ·Okay.· All right.· Looking for an agenda

·5· ·item, possible action, anybody?· Motion?· Okay.

·6· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER WRIGHT:· James Wright.· I'll

·7· ·make a motion to approve the minutes.

·8· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER TANNER:· Troy Tanner, second.

·9· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you.· Any other

10· ·questions?· All in favor?

11· · · · · · ·(Ayes.)

12· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay.· Thank you.· We're

13· ·going to go to number 4, and that's yours, Mike.

14· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Okay, Mike Sherlock, for the

15· ·record.· I think all of our flights aren't till

16· ·8 o'clock or later tonight so I can get a lot said, I

17· ·think, really.· Sheriff Furlong, are you driving or

18· ·are you flying?

19· · · · · · ·SHERIFF FURLONG:· I'm okay.

20· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· First, I would like to

21· ·welcome Chief McGrath and Chief Reed, both new

22· ·Commission members, and thank you for coming out

23· ·and -- being here for us.

24· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· Volunteering?

25· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· And being here for us.· We
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·1· ·appreciate it.

·2· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· You bet.

·3· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· So at this point I just want

·4· ·to give a quick update on what staff is doing at POST,

·5· ·up in God's country -- I mean Carson City.· And I'll

·6· ·do that as quickly as I can.

·7· · · · · · ·We currently have a basic training academy

·8· ·in session with 32 cadets.· Just a quick note on basic

·9· ·training.· As many of you know here on the Commission

10· ·and in the audience, I'm really a firm believer in our

11· ·ethical duty to measure a cadet's ability to not only

12· ·make decisions under stress, but to make the right

13· ·decisions under stress.· With that in mind, we have

14· ·been increasing our discipline in our performance-

15· ·based training for a while, within our program.· We

16· ·continue to look at other academies and states and how

17· ·they are operating, and believe currently there is a

18· ·trend to move back to a more disciplined program.

19· · · · · · ·A lot of this is because many of today's

20· ·recruits have really very little experience making

21· ·decisions and are really behind in that area when they

22· ·enter into our academies.· Some of you might have read

23· ·that the U.S. Army recently released a statement that

24· ·they are moving to a more disciplined basic training

25· ·program.· They're just finding that their recruits are
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·1· ·quickly returning to a less disciplined, less

·2· ·professional state after they leave their current

·3· ·program.· So they are adding more physical training,

·4· ·more drill-and-parade, and more discipline.· And we

·5· ·would agree with that assessment, looking at our

·6· ·academy and other academies across the country.

·7· · · · · · ·So we understand that -- you know, we don't

·8· ·want to lose recruits, but we also have that duty to

·9· ·train recruits and we're trying to balance that every

10· ·day.· We really want to produce recruits that are

11· ·ready for field training and are able to make ethical,

12· ·moral, and legal decisions under stress.· So we

13· ·continue to work on that.

14· · · · · · ·We are seeing more and more interest in our

15· ·reserve officer training program.· Two more agencies

16· ·have contacted us and stated that they have a desire

17· ·to deactivate their reserve training academies and

18· ·move to our reserve program.· We continue to modify

19· ·this program and look to the best outcome we can, both

20· ·for the recruit and the agencies.· It seems to be

21· ·working fairly well.

22· · · · · · ·In the area of advanced training, our core

23· ·investigator series continues to move forward.· We

24· ·have presented that course up north once so far.

25· ·We're doing the south next month.· We hope to add a
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·1· ·basic sexual assault or robbery class to the series

·2· ·this year.· The basic detective class has received

·3· ·really great reviews and it fills up immediately when

·4· ·we put it out.

·5· · · · · · ·We are in the process of moving our

·6· ·reciprocity program to the state platform.· It should

·7· ·be back up and running and available via our web site

·8· ·any day now, I hope.· The state recently introduced a

·9· ·new Moodle platform which really caused some issues

10· ·for us and with accessibility.· We're well aware of it

11· ·and we're trying to get it back up for the agencies.

12· ·And, again, it should be any day.

13· · · · · · ·Again, the dispatcher training program is

14· ·very close to being put out, anticipating that the

15· ·regulation would be approved.· Again, that's going to

16· ·go up on Moodle, which is a new platform for the

17· ·state.· And, again, there will be no cost to the

18· ·agencies for the dispatcher program.

19· · · · · · ·One note of concern for us at POST is, based

20· ·on our funding, we really do rely on the state in

21· ·terms of our web-based platforms for online content.

22· ·I really believe that this, along with our records

23· ·management system, needs to be addressed.· And we will

24· ·be looking at some of the priorities for our staff in

25· ·terms of how we deal with our electronic issues in the
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·1· ·future.

·2· · · · · · ·And the standards division, it is compliance

·3· ·season.· I believe we are down to maybe six or seven

·4· ·agencies that are still -- still have peace officers

·5· ·out of compliance, and we're working with them now

·6· ·trying to get that done.· Letters of noncompliance

·7· ·went out a couple weeks ago for those that were still

·8· ·out of compliance.· But, again, we're working on

·9· ·those.· The notice of intent to suspend will go out,

10· ·Scott?

11· · · · · · ·MR. JOHNSTON:· First of March.

12· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· First of March for those that

13· ·remain out of compliance.

14· · · · · · ·We continue to review our regulations to

15· ·ensure that they meet the needs of Nevada agencies.

16· ·And we continually review our records related to

17· ·certification.· Specifically, we are -- we look at who

18· ·agencies report have been hired but are not certified.

19· ·We attempt to make notifications prior to the

20· ·expiration of the 12 months, and those are the notices

21· ·that some agencies are receiving from us right now.

22· · · · · · ·On the administrative side, we were recently

23· ·asked to testify in front of the legislative Sunset

24· ·Subcommittee on Boards and Commissions as to the

25· ·necessity of POST.· Obviously, the necessity was never
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·1· ·in question, but it did give us an opportunity to kind

·2· ·of explain our mission and how we're funded.· The

·3· ·subcommittee was actually very interested in two

·4· ·things.

·5· · · · · · ·First, they were concerned that we are by

·6· ·far the least funded POST entity in the West and it's

·7· ·not even close.· And they were also concerned about an

·8· ·issue from back in 2008 where we had an EVOC facility

·9· ·approved and funded, and that money was swept back by

10· ·the state due to the economic downturn.· So the

11· ·chairman had asked me for some comparisons of

12· ·surrounding states on how they are funded, and

13· ·information related to the EVOC facility and today's

14· ·cost for that facility.· Some of the senators

15· ·separately spoke to me in the hallway and also asked

16· ·for that same EVOC proposal.· So at least we have them

17· ·talking about our funding and we'll see where it goes.

18· · · · · · ·Finally, we do have some new litigation.

19· ·I'm sure those in the south are aware of it.· It has

20· ·been in the media down here.· Really, this is not the

21· ·place or time for discussion of that, but I just

22· ·wanted to simply advise the Commission the new suit is

23· ·Robert Eliason (North Las Vegas Constable) vs. POST

24· ·and Clark County.· Essentially, the suit alleges that

25· ·the statute that requires certification related to
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·1· ·constables is unconstitutional and it violates the

·2· ·ADA.· We recently attended an early neutral

·3· ·evaluation.· We were unable to settle the suit at that

·4· ·point, so it continues on.

·5· · · · · · ·Again, this is not the place or time to

·6· ·discuss it, but I want the Commission to be aware and

·7· ·just understand that it is within the capable and

·8· ·expert hands of Mike Jensen, and we are currently in

·9· ·the federal court down here in Las Vegas on that

10· ·particular issue.

11· · · · · · ·And, finally, I also wanted to mention Chief

12· ·Gary Schofield, now former commissioner, he's here in

13· ·the audience.· I just wanted to thank him for his

14· ·service and counsel while on the Commission, and you

15· ·will be missed for sure.· And, really, I want to wish

16· ·you good luck in your new endeavor.· Thanks, Gary.

17· · · · · · ·With that, I can answer any questions on

18· ·staff issues or anything the Commission may have.· It

19· ·wasn't that long, was it?

20· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· No, I think it was great.

21· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Okay, thank you.

22· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· I'll tell you, Mike does

23· ·a good job.· His staff does a good job.· We appreciate

24· ·all the things that they do.

25· · · · · · ·All right.· One of the things that we're
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·1· ·talking about with the money issues, that's always

·2· ·going to be a problem unless somebody can turn it

·3· ·around the right way.· But unfortunately, it doesn't

·4· ·seem like it moves that way.· But it also does, is

·5· ·they work it the best they possible can for what we

·6· ·have.· So I appreciate that, Mike.

·7· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Thank you.

·8· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, we're going to go

·9· ·on to number 5, discussion, public comment, and for

10· ·possible action:· The Commission is to discuss and

11· ·possible action to adopt a new regulation as follows

12· ·under A. LCB File No. R128-17.· Existing regulations

13· ·establish the minimum standards of training for peace

14· ·officers in training category I, II, and III and

15· ·reserve officers.· Proposed regulation establishes

16· ·minimum training and certification standards of a

17· ·voluntary training program for law enforcement

18· ·dispatchers.

19· · · · · · ·So, Mike, would you want to start that

20· ·again, or Scott, or somebody?

21· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Mike Sherlock, for the

22· ·record.· I guess I would just reiterate what I said

23· ·earlier.· Although it is a bit confusing, staff would

24· ·recommend that the Commission adopt the language as

25· ·brought forward by LCB.
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·1· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Yeah, and I'd like to

·2· ·also mention, if I could, is the fact that we did

·3· ·spend a lot of time with this.· This isn't something

·4· ·we just brought up today.· This has been going over

·5· ·several months before.· We've had different workshops.

·6· ·We've had times to communicate with people that wanted

·7· ·to have that floored with us and that's how it all

·8· ·created the way it is.· And then certainly it went to

·9· ·the legislature and it went to that way.· So we've

10· ·done some really good things I think that and we're

11· ·ready to go forward with that.

12· · · · · · ·But we're also asking anybody here has any

13· ·comment that they'd like to give us, right now would

14· ·be the time to do that.· So I look out in the

15· ·audience.· Is there anybody who would like to say

16· ·anything on that?· Okay, seeing none, to the

17· ·Commissioners, does anybody have any questions or

18· ·anything they would like to say?· Yes, sir?

19· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER KETSAA:· Jim Ketsaa for the

20· ·record.· I just had a question.· I think I got it, but

21· ·is it now dispatchers have to be in compliance with

22· ·the child support statute?

23· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Mike, go ahead.

24· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER KETSAA:· Or did I miss that?

25· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Mike Sherlock, for the
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·1· ·record.· I would say, yes, that is the interpretation

·2· ·of LCB.· We didn't think -- we didn't feel that's much

·3· ·of an issue because one of the other requirements is

·4· ·that they meet the NCIC level in terms of background,

·5· ·so I don't think it's an issue.· But that is the

·6· ·interpretation now, yes.

·7· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER KETSAA:· Thank you.

·8· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you.· Anybody else

·9· ·there?· Okay, then we look for a motion.· This was on

10· ·number 5.

11· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER WRIGHT:· James Wright will make

12· ·the motion to accept the proposed regulations.

13· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· All right.· Thank you,

14· ·Jim.· Do I have a second?· Somebody want to make a

15· ·second?

16· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER TANNER:· Troy Tanner, I'll make

17· ·a second.

18· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you, sir.· Anybody

19· ·have any questions or comments?· Okay, all in favor?

20· · · · · · ·(Ayes.)

21· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Anybody opposed?· All

22· ·right, thank you.

23· · · · · · ·I'm going to number 6 now, discussion,

24· ·public comment, and possible action:· Hearing pursuant

25· ·to NAC 289.290(1)(g) revoking Jerry Peek, formerly
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·1· ·with the Lyon County Sheriff's Office, certification

·2· ·based on a guilty plea of Category E felony.· The

·3· ·Commission will decide whether to revoke Mr. Peek's

·4· ·category I and III basic certificates.· Yours, Mike?

·5· · · · · · ·MR. JENSEN:· Thank you, Mr. Chairman.· Mike

·6· ·Jensen, for the record.· We have two hearings

·7· ·scheduled for today dealing with certification issues.

·8· ·For new members of the Commission, just to give you a

·9· ·little background on the authority that these hearings

10· ·are taking place under today, it begins with NRS

11· ·289.510.· And the documents related to this hearing

12· ·are behind tab 6 for your reference as well.

13· · · · · · ·In NRS 289.510, it provides that the

14· ·Commission has the authority to establish minimum

15· ·standards for the certification and decertification of

16· ·officers.· Pursuant to that authority, the Commission

17· ·has adopted regulations where they've established

18· ·those standards for suspension and revocation of

19· ·certificates or certifications in NAC 289.290.· The

20· ·specific section that we're dealing with today is

21· ·section 1(g), which mandates that a certificate be

22· ·revoked if a peace officer is convicted of a felony.

23· · · · · · ·If you look behind Exhibit 6, you'll see,

24· ·starting with Exhibit A, there are a number of

25· ·exhibits that are being presented today in support of
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·1· ·any action that may be taken by the Commission and to

·2· ·be considered by the Commission with regard to any

·3· ·action.· I would begin just by going through those and

·4· ·giving you a brief description of the exhibits.

·5· · · · · · ·The first exhibit is our notice of intent to

·6· ·revoke.· That's a notice that's required not only by

·7· ·Commission statutes and regulations, but also by the

·8· ·open meeting law requires that any individual that

·9· ·you're going to potentially take action against be

10· ·given notice of that potential.

11· · · · · · ·This particular notice of intent informs

12· ·Mr. Peek that the Commission is intending to take

13· ·action to revoke his basic certificate, that -- and

14· ·provides for the law that that action would be taking

15· ·place.· It informs him of the date, time, and place of

16· ·this hearing today; his right to appear, present

17· ·evidence, and cross-examine witnesses.· It also

18· ·provides the legal requirement in the Commission's

19· ·regulations that anyone requesting or wanting to

20· ·contest a revocation is supposed to give 15 days'

21· ·notice to the Commission if they intend to appear and

22· ·contest the action.· And, finally, the scope of the

23· ·hearing today is whether or not the Commission should

24· ·revoke Mr. Peek's basic certificate based on a felony

25· ·conviction.
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·1· · · · · · ·Exhibit B is the certificate of service

·2· ·which shows that Mr. Peek was personally served with

·3· ·this notice on January 31st, which meets the notice

·4· ·time requirements of both the Commission's regulations

·5· ·and the open meeting law.

·6· · · · · · ·Exhibit C is a personnel action report,

·7· ·which is the report that's sent to the POST Commission

·8· ·indicating when some -- there has been a change in

·9· ·employment.· This particular personnel action report

10· ·shows that Mr. Peek's employment was terminated or he

11· ·was separated from his agency, and it indicates that

12· ·there is a reason for that separation that could lead

13· ·to revocation of his POST certificate.

14· · · · · · ·Exhibit D is a letter from the chief of the

15· ·Lyon County Sheriff indicating the background, a

16· ·little bit of the background on Mr. Peek's situation

17· ·and requesting that his POST certification be revoked

18· ·for the activity underlying the felony conviction.

19· · · · · · ·Exhibit E is the basic -- is Mr. Peek's

20· ·basic certificate, which shows he has a Category I

21· ·basic certificate.· And Exhibit F is his Category III

22· ·basic certificate.· Those are the two certifications

23· ·that the Commission would be taking action on today,

24· ·if that's the decision of the Commission.

25· · · · · · ·Exhibit G is the information.· That's the
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·1· ·original information that was filed in the criminal

·2· ·case.· You'll see there essentially what the factual

·3· ·basis for those convictions have had to do -- or for

·4· ·those charges had to do with activity taking place in

·5· ·the jail, inappropriate activity between Mr. Peek and

·6· ·a number of inmates in the jail facility.

·7· · · · · · ·The particular crimes that were charged, as

·8· ·you could see, are coercion, asking or receiving a

·9· ·bribe by a public officer employee, voluntary sexual

10· ·conduct between a prisoner and another person,

11· ·preventing or dissuading a victim from reporting a

12· ·crime, and commencing prosecution or causing arrest,

13· ·and finally open or gross -- open or gross lewdness

14· ·and indecent exposure.· That's the charges that the

15· ·case began with.

16· · · · · · ·Exhibit H is the amended criminal

17· ·information, which is the charge that Mr. Peek pled

18· ·guilty to.· It indicates that the charge that he, you

19· ·will see, eventually pled guilty to is misconduct of a

20· ·public officer, a Category E felony.· The information

21· ·alleges that between January 25th of 2013 and August

22· ·2nd of 2013, Mr. Peek was employed as a detention

23· ·deputy at the Lyon County Detention Center, that he

24· ·did willfully unlawfully use his official position to

25· ·direct or receive compensation from individuals under
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·1· ·his control or direction for his own private benefit

·2· ·in exchange for omitting or deferring the performance

·3· ·of his official duties.· That's essentially the extent

·4· ·of the factual information we have, but we know that

·5· ·he's been charged in that information with a felony, a

·6· ·Category E felony.

·7· · · · · · ·Exhibit I is a certified copy of a notice to

·8· ·vacate the trial based on the guilty plea, that is

·9· ·Exhibit J, where Mr. Peek agrees to plead guilty to

10· ·that charge of misconduct of a public officer.

11· · · · · · ·Exhibit K is the judgment and sentence.

12· ·That shows that a conviction has occurred, that

13· ·Mr. Peek was convicted of misconduct of a public

14· ·officer, a Category E felony, in violation of NRS

15· ·197.110.· That was signed by the judge on January 5th

16· ·of 2018.· Mr. Peek was sentenced to 12 to 45 months in

17· ·the Nevada Department of Corrections.· That sentence

18· ·was suspended and he was placed on probation for a

19· ·term not to exceed 5 years, along with other fees

20· ·associated with that conviction.

21· · · · · · ·Based on the evidence and information, and

22· ·the Commission's regulations which provide the

23· ·mandatory revocation upon felony conviction, and based

24· ·on the serious nature of the criminal conduct that's

25· ·charged in this case which specifically involved
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·1· ·activity by this individual in a peace officer

·2· ·capacity against women under his supervision or

·3· ·control in a detention facility, it would be the

·4· ·recommendation that his POST certification be revoked.

·5· ·And as part of that, I would ask, Mr. Chairman, that

·6· ·Exhibits A through K be admitted into the record in

·7· ·support of any action that may be taken today.

·8· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, thank you, Mike.

·9· ·Yes, the exhibits are approved and certainly accepted.

10· · · · · · ·Do we have anybody in the audience who would

11· ·like to talk about this personally or to represent

12· ·him, or is he here?· Okay, seeing none.· To the

13· ·Commissioners, does anybody have any comments or

14· ·anything they'd like to say?· All right, looking for a

15· ·motion.

16· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER TANNER:· Troy Tanner.· I'll

17· ·make a motion to revoke Mr. Peek's Category I and III

18· ·basic certificates.

19· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you, Chief.· Do I

20· ·have a second?

21· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER McGRATH:· Chief McGrath.· I'll

22· ·second.

23· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you.· Any other

24· ·comments?· All in favor?

25· · · · · · ·(Ayes.)
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·1· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, thank you very

·2· ·much.

·3· · · · · · ·Okay, now we're going to go on to number 7,

·4· ·and that's discussion, public comment, and also for

·5· ·possible action:· Hearing pursuant to NAC

·6· ·289.290(1)(g), that's suspend Jeffrey J. [sic] Grasso,

·7· ·formerly with the Boulder County Police Department,

·8· ·certification based on a criminal complaint of a

·9· ·Category C felony.· The Commission is to decide

10· ·whether to suspend.· And if you could, Mike, go

11· ·through it?

12· · · · · · ·MR. JENSEN:· Thank you, Mr. Chairman.· Mike

13· ·Jensen again for the record.· This particular hearing

14· ·differs from the previous hearing in the sense that

15· ·there has not been a conviction in this particular

16· ·criminal case yet.· This is a situation where the

17· ·Commission would be proceeding under NAC 289.290,

18· ·which provides that upon the filing of a criminal

19· ·indictment or criminal information for a felony, that

20· ·the Commission may suspend an individual's POST

21· ·certification.· That suspension would be pending the

22· ·outcome of any criminal proceedings, so it would be

23· ·dependent on what happened in his criminal proceeding

24· ·as to whether that suspension would turn into a

25· ·revocation upon conviction, if that were to occur.
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·1· · · · · · ·The exhibits are behind agenda item

·2· ·number 7.· I'll just again real briefly go through

·3· ·these exhibits.

·4· · · · · · ·Again, Exhibit A is the notice that we

·5· ·talked about in last hearing, where Mr. Grasso was

·6· ·informed of this particular hearing today and the

·7· ·potential for a suspension of his POST certification

·8· ·pending the outcome of his criminal case, and gives

·9· ·him all of the other information that was discussed in

10· ·the previous hearing with regard to the date, time,

11· ·and location of this hearing, his opportunity to

12· ·appear and present any witnesses or evidence, and

13· ·cross-examine witnesses, as well as the requirement

14· ·that he inform the Commission within 15 days prior to

15· ·the hearing -- 15 days prior to the hearing if he

16· ·would be appearing to contest the action in any way.

17· ·And the scope of the hearing being whether his POST

18· ·certification should be suspended for an indictment on

19· ·felony charges.

20· · · · · · ·Exhibit B is the declaration of service

21· ·showing that Mr. Grasso's attorney in this particular

22· ·case was served with the notice of revocation, of

23· ·intent to suspend, and that that took place on

24· ·January 31, 2018, which is within the notice date

25· ·requirements of both the NAC 289 and NRS 239.
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·1· · · · · · ·Exhibit C and D are the letters from the

·2· ·Boulder City Police, of Chief Timothy Shea, providing

·3· ·some of the background information and requesting that

·4· ·the Commission consider suspending Mr. Grasso's POST

·5· ·certification pending the outcome of the criminal

·6· ·proceeding.

·7· · · · · · ·Exhibit E is his basic certificate, which is

·8· ·a Category I in lieu basic certificate.· It's a

·9· ·Category I certificate.

10· · · · · · ·And then we get into the criminal court

11· ·documents.· The first is the original indictment.

12· ·Exhibit F is the original indictment which shows the

13· ·charges that have been -- that Mr. Grasso has been

14· ·indicted on.· Looking through those, I won't go

15· ·through them all, but there are 14 counts of felony

16· ·counts which include charges for exploitation of a

17· ·vulnerable person, a Category B felony; theft, a

18· ·Category B felony; forgery, a Category B felony;

19· ·burglary, a Category B felony; offering a false

20· ·instrument for a filing -- for filing a record, a

21· ·Category C felony, which are all alleged to have

22· ·occurred in Clark County between January 2, 2014 and

23· ·February 16th of 2016.

24· · · · · · ·Because this is a case where there hasn't

25· ·been a conviction yet, this is the document that the
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·1· ·Commission would be relying for any action it may take

·2· ·today to suspend Mr. Grasso's POST certification.· As

·3· ·you can see, looking at those particular charges, they

·4· ·are serious allegations against a peace officer having

·5· ·allegedly committed a crime against a wheelchair-bound

·6· ·vulnerable person who suffers from traumatic brain

·7· ·injury, through burglary, theft, and forgery.· And

·8· ·indicates in those charges the allegation being that

·9· ·he did so in order to obtain a thing of value for his

10· ·own purposes.

11· · · · · · ·Based on the seriousness of the criminal

12· ·conducts that's charged and the Commission's authority

13· ·to suspend pending the outcome of the criminal case,

14· ·it's the recommendation that Mr. Grasso's POST

15· ·certification be suspended, again pending the outcome

16· ·of his criminal case, based on these 14 criminal

17· ·charges.

18· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you, Mike,

19· ·appreciate that.· Anybody in the audience who would

20· ·like to comment on that?· How about commissioners?  I

21· ·just want to also mention this is not the first time

22· ·we've done that as far as dealing with a suspend thing

23· ·instead of an already been -- he's been arrested and

24· ·then also the courts have already settled that, so

25· ·that isn't the case.· The thing of it is when we look
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·1· ·at things like this that is high risk, then we

·2· ·obviously look at the suspended end of it.

·3· · · · · · ·So I just wanted to ask if anybody here

·4· ·would like to make any comments on that?· Okay,

·5· ·looking for a motion?

·6· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER McKINNEY:· Kevin McKinney.  I

·7· ·move we suspend --

·8· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, thank --

·9· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER McKINNEY:· -- the

10· ·certification.

11· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, thank you.· And do

12· ·I have a second?

13· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER REED:· Ben Reed.· I'll second

14· ·it.

15· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Any other comments,

16· ·questions?· Okay, all in favor?

17· · · · · · ·(Ayes.)

18· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Anybody opposed?· Okay,

19· ·thank you.

20· · · · · · ·Okay.· Now we go to more light and fun

21· ·things now, I think.· Yeah.· I want to mention number

22· ·8, if we could, with discussion, public comment, and

23· ·for possible action:· Request from the Las Vegas Metro

24· ·Police Department for their employee Assistant Sheriff

25· ·Todd Fasulo for an executive certificate.· Is he here,
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·1· ·by chance?· Is Todd here?· No?

·2· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· No.

·3· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay.· So, Mike, are you

·4· ·going to talk about that or Scott?

·5· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Sure, I can.

·6· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay.

·7· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Mike Sherlock, for the

·8· ·record.· The Executive Certificate Committee reviewed

·9· ·Las Vegas Metropolitan Police Department Assistant

10· ·Sheriff Todd R. Fasulo's application and found he

11· ·meets the requirements.· Staff recommends that the

12· ·Commission award the executive certificate.

13· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, thank you, Mike.

14· · · · · · ·Does anybody in the audience have any

15· ·comments, questions?· Going to our commissioners for a

16· ·motion or, leastwise, does anybody want to say

17· ·anything, any comments?· No.· Okay.· Moving on, a

18· ·motion if we could?

19· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER TANNER:· Troy Tanner.· I'll

20· ·make a motion to approve Todd Fasulo for an executive

21· ·certificate.

22· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay.· Do I have a

23· ·second?

24· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER McGRATH:· John McGrath.· I'll

25· ·second.
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·1· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you.· Any other

·2· ·comments or questions?· All in favor?

·3· · · · · · ·(Ayes.)

·4· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Anybody opposed?· So

·5· ·carried, thank you.

·6· · · · · · ·Okay, we're going to go to number 9 now.

·7· ·This is a discussion, public comment, and for possible

·8· ·action:· Request from Las Vegas Metro Police

·9· ·Department for their employee Captain Christopher

10· ·Little for an executive certificate.· Mike?

11· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Mike Sherlock, for the

12· ·record.· Again, the Executive Certification Committee

13· ·reviewed Las Vegas Metropolitan Police Department's

14· ·Captain Christopher Little application and found that

15· ·he does also meet the requirements.· And staff

16· ·recommends that the Commission award the executive

17· ·certificate to Captain Little.

18· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you.

19· · · · · · ·Anybody in the audience would like to make

20· ·comment, question?· Same for the commissioners,

21· ·anybody have any questions or comments?· How about a

22· ·motion, please?· I need a motion.

23· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER McGRATH:· John McGrath.· I'll

24· ·make a motion to approve his certificate.

25· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, we have a motion.
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·1· ·Do we have a second?

·2· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER TANNER:· Troy Tanner.· I'll

·3· ·second.

·4· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you, Troy.

·5· · · · · · ·Any other comments?· Okay, all in favor?

·6· · · · · · ·(Ayes.)

·7· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Any opposed?· So carried.

·8· ·Thank you.

·9· · · · · · ·Number 10, discussion, public comment, and

10· ·for possible action:· Request from the first Judicial

11· ·District Court, Carson City Juvenile Justice --

12· ·Services for their employee Chief Banister for the

13· ·executive certificate.· So, Mike, I think that's on

14· ·you again.

15· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Mike Sherlock, for the

16· ·record.· Once again, the Executive Certificate

17· ·Committee reviewed Carson City Juvenile Services Chief

18· ·Ali Banister's application and found she meets the

19· ·requirements.· And staff recommends that the

20· ·Commission issue or award the executive certificate to

21· ·Chief Banister.

22· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, thank you, Mike.

23· · · · · · ·Anybody in the audience would like to

24· ·comment, questions?· Okay, how about the

25· ·commissioners, any questions or any comments?· All
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·1· ·right, looking for a motion.

·2· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER TANNER:· Troy Tanner.· I'll

·3· ·make a motion to approve Chief Banister's executive

·4· ·certificate.

·5· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you.· Do I have a

·6· ·second?

·7· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER REED:· Ben Reed.· I'll second

·8· ·it.

·9· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you.· Any other

10· ·comments or questions?· All in favor?

11· · · · · · ·(Ayes.)

12· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Anybody opposed?· So

13· ·carried.· Thank you.

14· · · · · · ·We're going to go to number 11 then.

15· ·Discussion, public comment, and for possible action:

16· ·Request from the Nevada Department of Public Safety

17· ·for employee Captain Sheri -- we spelled it wrong.

18· ·It's S-i-l-v-a.· So we had that wrong on there, I

19· ·apologize -- for an executive certificate.· Mike, are

20· ·you up on that one?

21· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Mike Sherlock, again.· I'm

22· ·not sure -- so sure doing all in Mesquite worked out.

23· ·I don't think any of them have shown up.

24· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· No, we have --

25· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Oh, yeah.· All right, good
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·1· ·deal.· Thank you.· Thank you.

·2· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· Good job, Mike.

·3· ·Great job, Mike.· Thanks for coming.

·4· · · · · · ·(Applause.)

·5· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· All right.· Sliva, it is,

·6· ·right?

·7· · · · · · ·CAPTAIN SLIVA:· Sliva, S-l-i-v-a.

·8· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, we kind of messed

·9· ·that up.· I apologize.

10· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· It's right.· It's

11· ·correct.

12· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· It's correct.

13· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Once again, the Executive

14· ·Certificate Committee reviewed the Department of

15· ·Public Safety's Captain Sheri Sliva's application and

16· ·found that she meets the requirements.· And staff does

17· ·recommend that the Commission award the certificate to

18· ·Captain Sliva.

19· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you, Mike, I

20· ·appreciate that.

21· · · · · · ·Anybody in the audience, except for you,

22· ·Sheri, anybody else here would like to say anything,

23· ·comments?· Okay, how about to the commissioners,

24· ·anybody like to make a comment or question, or

25· ·anything like that?· All right, looking for a motion.
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·1· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER WRIGHT:· James Wright.· I'm

·2· ·pleased to make a motion to award the executive

·3· ·certificate to Sheri Sliva.

·4· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you.· Do I have a

·5· ·second?

·6· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER TANNER:· Troy Tanner.· Second.

·7· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· All right, any other

·8· ·questions or comments?· All in favor?

·9· · · · · · ·(Ayes.)

10· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Congratulations, come on

11· ·up.· There you go, Sheri.· Thank you so much for doing

12· ·that.

13· · · · · · ·CAPTAIN SLIVA:· Thank you so much.  I

14· ·appreciate it.

15· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you.

16· · · · · · ·(Applause.)

17· · · · · · ·CAPTAIN SLIVA:· Thank you so much.

18· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· Good job.

19· ·Congratulations.

20· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Sheri, I just want to say

21· ·that executive certificate is the highest we have.· So

22· ·you know what, that's a big thing, it is.· It means a

23· ·lot.· You've worked hard at what you do to get that

24· ·far and we appreciate that.

25· · · · · · ·CAPTAIN SLIVA:· Thank you so much.· And it's
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·1· ·especially significant because just a few days ago was

·2· ·my 20th anniversary with DPS, so it's really a special

·3· ·time to get it.· And I appreciate it so much.· Thank

·4· ·you.

·5· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, thank you.

·6· ·Appreciate that.

·7· · · · · · ·Okay, we're going to go to number 12 now.

·8· ·This is discussion, public comment, and for possible

·9· ·action:· Request from the Carson City Sheriff's Office

10· ·for their employee Assistant Sheriff Jerome

11· ·Bushbant --

12· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· Tushbant.

13· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you, of the

14· ·executive certificate.· I see that you're there.

15· ·Okay, Mike?

16· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Mike Sherlock, for the

17· ·record.· Again, one last time, the Executive

18· ·Certificate Committee reviewed Carson City Assistant

19· ·Sheriff Jerome Tushbant's application and found that

20· ·he does meet the requirements.· And staff does

21· ·recommend that the Commission award the executive

22· ·certificate to Assistant Sheriff Jerome Tushbant.

23· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you.· Anybody in

24· ·the audience?· Maybe Kenny, if you want to say

25· ·something?
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·1· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· No, no.

·2· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Are you okay?

·3· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· Yeah, I just -- I

·4· ·appreciate everything (indiscernible) --

·5· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· We trained him for

·6· ·this.

·7· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· I get it now.· Okay, I

·8· ·understand.· All right.· Okay, anybody else in the

·9· ·audience?· Okay, thank you.· Commissioners, do you

10· ·have any comments or anything you'd like to say?

11· ·Looking for a motion.

12· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER WRIGHT:· James Wright.· I'll

13· ·make a motion to award Jerome Tushbant the executive

14· ·certificate.

15· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you.· Do I have a

16· ·second?

17· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER REED:· Ben Reed --

18· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER McKINNEY:· Kevin McKinney.

19· ·I'll second.

20· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· I'm sorry, which one?

21· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER REED:· Oh, go ahead.

22· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER McKINNEY:· Kevin McKinney.

23· ·I'll second.

24· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you.· Anybody,

25· ·comments or any questions?· All in favor?
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·1· · · · · · ·(Ayes.)

·2· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Any opposed?· So carried.

·3· ·Thank you.

·4· · · · · · ·Going to number 13 now.· This is for

·5· ·discussion, public comment, and for possible action:

·6· ·Request from the Nevada Department of Corrections for

·7· ·their employees for a 6-month extension past the 1-

·8· ·year requirement in order to meet the requirements for

·9· ·certification for the following employees.· And I

10· ·understand you're here representing them?

11· · · · · · ·MS. DELPORTO:· Yes, I am.

12· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay.

13· · · · · · ·MS. DELPORTO:· For the record, Pam DelPorto,

14· ·Inspector General for the Nevada Department of

15· ·Corrections.

16· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you, I appreciate

17· ·that.· And maybe, Scott, if you could go ahead and

18· ·list the names of those six?

19· · · · · · ·MR. JOHNSTON:· Sure.· Scott Johnston for the

20· ·record.· The Department of Corrections has six

21· ·officers that they're requesting a 6-month extension

22· ·to.· I apologize now if I pronounce the names

23· ·incorrectly.

24· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Why do you think I passed

25· ·it on?
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·1· · · · · · ·(Laughter.)

·2· · · · · · ·MR. JOHNSTON:· Kolada Ajulo, Jose Aguayo,

·3· ·Christopher Christensen, Justin Hanna, Mark Romero,

·4· ·and Cody Sunday.

·5· · · · · · ·And going up to Kolada, he was hired on

·6· ·March 13th of 2017, and with a 6-month extension, that

·7· ·would extend his eligibility time to become certified

·8· ·out to September 13th of 2018.

·9· · · · · · ·And on Jose Aguayo, he was hired on 7/3 of

10· ·'17, and a 6-month extension would extend his

11· ·eligibility out to January 3rd of 2019.

12· · · · · · ·Christopher Christensen was hired on

13· ·April 10th of 2017, and a 6-month extension would

14· ·extend his eligibility out to October 10th of 2018.

15· · · · · · ·Justin Hanna was hired on May 8, 2017.  A

16· ·6-month extension would extend his time out to

17· ·November 8th of 2018.

18· · · · · · ·And Mark Romero was hired on June 19, 2017,

19· ·and a 6-month extension would extend his time period

20· ·out to December 19th of 2018.

21· · · · · · ·And Cody Sunday was hired 4/10 of '17.  A

22· ·6-month extension would extend his time out to

23· ·October 10th of 2018.

24· · · · · · ·And I believe the agency representative here

25· ·has the conditions behind what has led to being on the
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·1· ·agenda today.

·2· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· If I could ask you

·3· ·something just for a minute, Scott.· We got

·4· ·information from that via letter and saying this is

·5· ·what the issues are and --

·6· · · · · · ·MR. JOHNSTON:· That is correct.· The

·7· ·Department of Corrections had submitted a letter that

·8· ·you have in your commission books outlining some of

·9· ·the circumstances behind the hardships that they've

10· ·endured and were not able to fulfill those officers in

11· ·through an academy.

12· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you.· Please.

13· · · · · · ·MS. DELPORTO:· Thank you.· And please

14· ·understand I'm not in the training division, however,

15· ·I am their voice today.· Because all six of these

16· ·staff members currently their duty station is Ely

17· ·State Prison, we're not at the luxury of having enough

18· ·staff to put on an academy at all times, and

19· ·especially given our budgetary shortfalls right now.

20· ·So with that said, I did ask today if there was, and

21· ·in anticipation that you would ask me, the anticipated

22· ·date would be as early as July of 2018, which starts

23· ·the new fiscal funding year for the state.

24· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· All right.· Does anybody

25· ·here as far as maybe out in the audience, maybe I
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·1· ·should ask that first, any questions on that?· Seeing

·2· ·none, we'll go to the commissioners, if we could.

·3· ·Does anybody have any questions about that particular

·4· ·topic?

·5· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· She just answered my

·6· ·question, which was what's the relief in sight.· So

·7· ·next budget, coming budget cycle?

·8· · · · · · ·MS. DELPORTO:· Yes, sir.

·9· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· Thank you.

10· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER TANNER:· And Troy Tanner, for

11· ·the record.· I don't think we've ever given a second

12· ·extension, as far as I know, since I've been on the

13· ·Commission, so -- yeah, I would worry as a chief, I

14· ·guess, and I understand budget shortfalls, but to go

15· ·that long period of time, you know, we don't -- we

16· ·don't even hire anyone anymore until the academy is

17· ·lined up.· But I get everyone is in a different

18· ·circumstance.· But at the same time, I'd just simply

19· ·-- a lot of liability for administration in my mind,

20· ·but, anyway, that's my two cents.

21· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· I think one of the things

22· ·that we appreciate is you coming up, as we do any

23· ·agency that has some kind of a problem similar to this

24· ·to come and explain why we need to have the extension.

25· ·We really want to have that, the commissioners, a lot.
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·1· ·Saying we always want that, but we don't have a reason

·2· ·for it.· So we appreciate that.

·3· · · · · · ·All right.· So we're going to look for a

·4· ·motion.· Okay, I'll make it easier, just say six

·5· ·names, how's that?· We don't have to say that, okay.

·6· ·So what would you like to do?· Do we want to do a

·7· ·motion on that, if we could deal with those?

·8· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER McKINNEY:· Kevin McKinney.

·9· ·I'll make a motion we grant a 6-month extension for

10· ·all six of these Department of Correction employees.

11· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, thank you.· And do

12· ·I have a second?

13· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER REED:· Ben Reed.· I'll second

14· ·it.

15· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Anybody have any

16· ·questions or comments?· All in favor?

17· · · · · · ·(Ayes.)

18· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, so done.· Thank you

19· ·very much for being here.

20· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· Thanks, Pam.

21· · · · · · ·MS. DELPORTO:· Thank you very much.

22· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Public comments, on

23· ·number 14, is there anybody here would like to have

24· ·that?· Okay, well, it's my turn, and so this is what

25· ·I'm going to on my comment.
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·1· · · · · · ·I'm going to be retiring from the Douglas

·2· ·County Sheriff's Office the first Monday of January,

·3· ·so I've got 10 months' delay here.· I've been with the

·4· ·chair now, with the POST now since about 19 -- or

·5· ·excuse me, not 19, 20 --

·6· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· 1920.

·7· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Yeah, something like

·8· ·that.· I was going to say 1814.· But, anyway, I think

·9· ·2006, I think it was.· I know that James Hill was

10· ·actually the one who was the chairman and he retired.

11· ·He was in Winnemucca and he went to Idaho.· So then I

12· ·was picked to do that as the chair.· I think I've been

13· ·on POST now since I want to say it was probably in

14· ·2001, so it's been a long time.

15· · · · · · ·So what I want to do, if this is okay with

16· ·you or what I plan on doing, at least, is that we need

17· ·to set up a new chair for our next meeting, which will

18· ·be at Kenny Furlong's location probably, I would

19· ·think, in Carson City, and that will be in May.· So at

20· ·that time we're going to be -- we'll have to pick a

21· ·chair in that place.

22· · · · · · ·I have had Troy Tanner, right here to my

23· ·left, he has talked about that and said he would take

24· ·over being the chairperson, which I think he'd do a

25· ·great job.· But on the other hand, everybody here has
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·1· ·a right to that.· So if you want to, also, maybe the

·2· ·possibility to become chairman here, you can get a

·3· ·hold of Mike Sherlock and he can certainly put you on

·4· ·that list.· And we're going to have to do that as far

·5· ·as a discussion of public comment and also for

·6· ·possible action.· That will be on the May one.

·7· · · · · · ·So the next one that comes up to that will

·8· ·be the chairperson, the new one, will be in July and

·9· ·that will be in Ely.· Okay?· Even though my time

10· ·period ends up at June 30th, we had discussed this a

11· ·little bit is that maybe I should go ahead and ask the

12· ·governor to go ahead and go forward with me on there

13· ·for I'm going to say 6 months so I can at leastwise

14· ·help out a little bit with the history I have here.

15· · · · · · ·It'll be fun to sit back and let somebody

16· ·else do it, you know what I'm saying?· So that's kind

17· ·of what it's all about.· And that will kind of be a

18· ·good thing that we have learned so much over that

19· ·time.· I think that as commissioners, and I'm just

20· ·saying this, especially a new one, you just don't wake

21· ·up and understand all this because there's a lot to

22· ·it; there really is.

23· · · · · · ·And when you look at all the history of

24· ·wherever it starts in the beginning to where we are

25· ·today and how come we have to do things.· I can tell
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·1· ·you Mike, our attorney here with the AG does a great

·2· ·job with us in saying this is what we need to do and

·3· ·need to follow up with that, all the time.· So I just

·4· ·keep on saying that, that it's really, really

·5· ·important.

·6· · · · · · ·So with that in mind, you got my message,

·7· ·and, Troy, you certainly want to do that and we don't

·8· ·need anything more than that.· Unless you change your

·9· ·mind, you certainly are on that list.· However, again,

10· ·others here can also do the same.

11· · · · · · ·All right, anybody else have any comments?

12· · · · · · ·Okay, then we're going to go to when we're

13· ·going to have our next meeting.· That's discussion,

14· ·public comment, and for possible action.· I guess it

15· ·would be fair to say, Mike, wouldn't -- Sherlock,

16· ·wouldn't it -- I think it would be okay to say we're

17· ·going to do the first week of May or maybe the second,

18· ·somewhere in there.· I'm not sure.

19· · · · · · ·MR. SHERLOCK:· Mike Sherlock, for the

20· ·record.· We had looked at, again in conjunction with

21· ·Sheriff Gee, Sheriff Gee is in the memorial, May 3,

22· ·2018, at 8:30 a.m.· We'll probably do it again, as we

23· ·did last year, in classroom 2 at POST, on May 3rd.

24· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, good.· So we're

25· ·going to be doing that, so that'll be good.· Okay,
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·1· ·does anybody want to make a motion on that?· Is

·2· ·May 3rd okay?· Somebody want to make a motion?· Okay,

·3· ·I'll make a motion May 3rd is when our next meeting

·4· ·will be.· Do I have a second?

·5· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER TANNER:· Yeah, you have second.

·6· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you, Troy.

·7· · · · · · ·All in favor?

·8· · · · · · ·(Ayes.)

·9· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, thank you.

10· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· Too slow.

11· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Now we still have the

12· ·most important thing, discussion, public comment, and

13· ·for possible action, adjournment.· Does anybody want

14· ·to make a motion?· They love us so much, they don't

15· ·want to leave, so that's what it is.· Come on --

16· · · · · · ·UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:· We've got till 8:30.

17· ·We've got till 8:30.· So moved, to adjourn.

18· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you.· Do I have a

19· ·second?

20· · · · · · ·COMMISSIONER TANNER:· Troy Tanner, second.

21· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Thank you.· All in favor?

22· · · · · · ·(Ayes.)

23· · · · · · ·CHAIRMAN PIERINI:· Okay, thank you.

24· · · · · · ·(Whereupon, the meeting in the above-

25· ·entitled matter was concluded.)
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4.  INFORMATION  Executive Directors Report 
 

a.  Training Division 
b.  Standards Division 
c.  Administration 





5.  DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
 

The Commission to discuss and take possible action pursuant to NRS 289.510 (1)(a), to 
elect by a majority vote of the members, a new Chairperson for the Commission. 





6.  DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
 
Request from the Department of Public Safety for their employee Captain Natasha Koch 
for an Executive Certificate. 

















7.  DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
 
Request from the Department of Public Safety for their employee Captain Charles Haycox 
for an Executive Certificate. 

















8.  DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
 
Request from the Carson City Sheriff’s Office for a 6 month extension past the one year 
requirement in order to meet the requirements for certification for the following employees: 
 
Name    Date of Hire  6 month extension end date 
Deputy Dylan Etchegaray 06/09/2017  12/09/2018 
Deputy Maxwell Macedo 07/07/2017  01/07/2019 
 









9.  DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
 
Request from the Department of Motor Vehicles, Compliance Enforcement Division for a 6 
month extension past the one year requirement in order to meet the requirements for 
certification for Deputy Administrator Karen Neill. 
 





10.  PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
The Commission may not take action on any matter considered under this item until the 
matter is specifically included on an agenda as an action item. 





11.  DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
 
Schedule upcoming Commission Meeting 





12.  DISCUSSION, PUBLIC COMMENT, AND FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
  

Adjournment 
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